MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – JANUARY 12, 2004
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, January 12, 2004, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 40 people in the audience.
 
Commissioners present: Chairman Ray Miller, Marla Cilley, Rob Davenport, Jeff Duvall and David Guice
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, Tax Assessor David Reid, Deputy Tax Assessor Annette Raines, Emergency Services Director David McNeill, Health Director Terry Pierce, Animal Control Officer Chuck Byrd, Denise Long, Library Director Anna Yount and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Jennifer Uhl-Ford; Mountain Voice – Jane Roehrs
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
PUBLIC HEARING
Chairman Miller welcomed the audience and announced that this was the second public hearing to solicit input on the county’s proposed Community Development Block Grant, Economic Recovery Planning Assistance Grant in the amount of $180,000. 
 
Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows explained that the planning assistance grant will be used to implement economic recovery programs developed by the county that will enable the county to expand economic opportunities in the area.  Funds will be used to staff an Economic Development Planner in Transylvania County for two years.  Mr. Burrows introduced Karen Kiehna from Land-of-Sky Regional Council who reported that the county has received $180,000 of the $600,000 that was available across the state. 
 
Richard Ream commended the commissioners for their efforts to secure resources for economic planning.
 
As there were no further comments from the public, and the chairman declared the public hearing closed at 7:05 p.m.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT
No public comment was received.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
The manager added an item:  V. Presentation, A. Recognition of Health Director Terry Pierce 
           
Commissioner Davenport moved to approve the agenda as modified, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the consent agenda as presented, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
All consent agenda items were introduced.  Items approved:
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES from the December 8, 2003 regular meeting and December 16, 2003 special meeting regarding the sale of the Trend Mental Health group home
 
RECOGNITION
RECOGNITION OF HEALTH DIRECTOR TERRY PIERCE
Chairman Miller read Resolution 02-04 (attachment as part of these minutes) and recognized Terry Pierce upon his resignation as the county’s Health Director.  Mr. Pierce has accepted the position as Director of the Division of Environmental Health, North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources in Raleigh effective January 26, 2004.  After the presentation, Chairman Miller expressed his appreciation and thanked Mr. Pierce for his many years of service.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve Resolution 02-04 in recognition of Terry Pierce, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried. 
 
Mr. Pierce expressed his appreciation for having worked for the county for 17 years. 
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
ABANDONED CEMETERIES BOARD
Todd Johnson, a long-time member of the Abandoned Cemeteries Board, resigned at their December meeting.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved to appoint Betty Reed to replace Mr. Johnson on the Abandoned Cemeteries Board, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVISORY BOARD
Due to a change in his job location, Billy Higgins (business/industry/utility sector) has resigned from the EDAB.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to appoint Michael Rogers to fill the unexpired term of Billy Higgins on the EDAB, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
PLANNING BOARD
Commissioner Duvall nominated Clent Williams to serve another term as chairman of the Planning Board, seconded by Commissioner Cilley.
 
Commissioner Davenport nominated Joey Galloway to serve as chairman, seconded by Commissioner Guice.
 
As there were no other nominations, the vote was three votes in favor of Clentis Williams and two votes for Joey Galloway.  By a majority vote, Clentis Williams is the 2004 chairman of the Planning Board.
 
 
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY
The City Council has appointed Dee Dee Perkins to replace Tracey Love as the City Council’s representative on the TDA Board.
 
Commissioner Guice moved the confirmation of Dee Dee Perkins as the City Council’s representative on the TDA, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
NEXT STEPS FOR THE LIBRARY PROJECT
We have recently received notice that the Department of Insurance has completed their review of the construction plans for the new library. Some minor changes are being made and they should be completed this month.  After the construction drawings and specifications are finalized, the next step is to go out for bids for the project. 
 
The manager reported that the county has received a contract in the amount of $18,725 plus expenses from Little Diversified Architectural Consulting for the bidding phase (preparation of the bid package).  Also received was a contract for $112,500 for the construction phase of the project, which is estimated to last 15 months.  The county is in the process of defining the architect’s responsibilities in the bidding phase and in the construction phase. 
 
The manager requested permission, at this point, to negotiate/approve a contract with Little not to exceed $18,725 plus expenses to come from the contingency reserve for the bidding phase of the project.  There was general discussion to clarify the estimated expenses that are expected to be $16,620.  The manager noted that the construction phase of the contract will be brought back at a later date.
 
Commissioner Guice moved to authorize the manager to negotiate/approve a contract not to exceed $18,725 plus expenses with Little Diversified Architectural Consulting (attachment as part of these minutes) for the bidding phase for a new Transylvania County library, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
The manager requested permission to erect a sign announcing the new library on the property at South Broad Street.  David Watkins described what the sign would look like.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the erection of a sign on South Broad Street, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
ADDITIONAL STAFF FOR PLANNING AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
Recently the County was awarded an $180,000 Economic Recovery Planning Assistance Grant from the North Carolina Department of Commerce Small Cities Community Development Block Grant program.  Included in this grant were funds for hiring an economic development person for two years to help with implementation of the economic development strategic plan approved by the Board of Commissioners.  In addition, the manager requested permission to hire a county planner who would be responsible for all planning activities and who could help with economic development on an as-needed basis.  Funds for a planner position were included in the budget for FY 2003-04. 
 
Both of these positions will report to Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows and will be housed in the space now occupied by Economic Development and Planning Department.  It was noted that the addition of these two employees will enhance the county’s ability to contact industries and businesses for possible location to the community, with the ultimate goal of providing jobs for our citizens.
 
Commissioner Davenport commented on the importance of this position.  Commissioner Guice noted that the additional funds were set aside during the budget workshop for help with economic development and feels it is essential that we move ahead at this time.
 
Commissioner Guice moved to authorize the hiring of an Economic Development Planner and County Planner, and approve the salary grade of 25 for both positions with a salary range of $33,841 to $49,069, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously carried.
 
RESOLUTION APPROVING A TECHNICAL SERVICES CONTRACT WITH THE LAND-OF-SKY REGIONAL COUNCIL, REFERENCE ECONOMIC RECOVERY PLANNING ASSISTANCE GRANT
Transylvania County has received a $180,000 Economic Recovery Planning Assistance Grant from the North Carolina Department of Commerce Small Cities CDBG program.  The Land-of-Sky Regional Council has agreed to enter into a contract with Transylvania Countyto help administer the grant.  The term of the contract is from November 26, 2003 to May 24, 2006.  The estimated cost of the contract over the period of performance is $18,000 with administrative funds to be paid out of the grant.  The manager presented for consideration Resolution 01-04 (attachment as part of these minutes) approving the Technical Services Contract with the Land-Of-Sky Regional Council.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve Resolution 01-04, seconded by Commissioner   Davenport.
 
During discussion, Commissioner Davenport expressed his initial concern regarding grant administration costs of $18,000, but realized that those costs covered grant administration for a period of 30 months.  Karen Kiehna of Land-of-Sky mentioned the many time-consuming challenges and changing governmental regulations that come with the administration of grants.  Commissioner Guice pointed out how important it is to the county to obtain that grant money.
 
The motion passed with a unanimous vote.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
VENDOR FOR THE AERIAL PHOTOGRAPHY PROJECT – TAX ASSESSOR
Tax Assessor David Reid was present to explain the orthophotography project to commissioners.  Included in the FY 2003-2004 budget are monies for the aerial photography project for the county.  The last aerial photography of the county was done in 1990.  The anticipated date for flying is from February to March of next year.
 
In November, the Tax Assessor sent out requests for proposals for the aerial photography project.  Four responses were received.  Criteria used to select the vendor were:
· Cost (50%)
· Product and reputation (15%)
· Conformity to RFP (15%)
· Additional product costs (5%)
· Comfort level (5%)
· Recent NC counties flown (5%)
· Timeline (5%)
 
The highest rated vendor (rating results attached as part of these minutes) was Carolina Resource Mapping (CRM).  The Tax Assessor requested approval to enter into a contact not to exceed $296,536 with CRM.  As of June 30, 2003 there was $462,058 in the revaluation fund.  Included in this year’s budget was $225,000 for aerial photography.  We are hopeful the City of Brevard will participate in the project and help offset some of the cost.
 
Commissioner Cilley moved to approve the contract with Carolina Resource Mapping to conduct the aerial photography project with costs not to exceed $296,536, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
Commissioner Guice commended the tax assessor for the management of his office and his hard work on this project.   Chairman Miller mentioned that he has reviewed the process used to select the vendor and thought it was well done.
 
DATE FOR PLANNING WORKSHOP
After general discussion, it was decided by consensus to hold the FY 2004-05 Planning Workshop on Monday, March 1, and Tuesday, March 2, 2004 from 5:00 to 9:30 p.m. at the Transylvania County Activity Center.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT
· Rescue Squads:  David McNeill reported that the Rosman Fire Department has voted to accept all members of the Rosman Rescue Squad as a whole.  If the rescue squad votes to merge with the fire department, any current rescue member will be eligible to move over to the fire department and insurance and pension benefits will cross over with them.   
 
Mr. McNeill expressed concern that the rescue squad is continuing to purchase equipment, even though they have not yet voted to merge.  He feels, however, that the equipment purchased so far is useful to both the fire department as well as the rescue squad. 
 
Based on Chief Lowe’s earlier communication with Mr. McNeill that it is the rescue squad’s intent to merge with the fire department, Mr. McNeill has already communicated in writing the county’s intent to terminate the Rosman Rescue contract, effective April 1, 2004.  Mr. McNeill believes that the merger will be accomplished.  However, in the event that the merger is voted down, Rosman VFD is preparing to begin providing rescue and first responder services effective April 1st. 
 
The Chiefs’ Association has been working on defining minimum rescue capabilities.  A proposed list of the minimum rescue capabilities and the equipment needed to support those capabilities will be presented for approval to the board of commissioners during the January 26th meeting.  Currently, three fire departments are working toward meeting those requirements and are prepared to begin providing rescue services immediately following approval.  The Chiefs’ Association is also working on standardizing contracts for fire/rescue departments.  
 
· Meetings with the Board of Education:  The manager reported that the Board of Education is in the process of discussing capital requests.  He noted that two-on-two meetings should begin again in February.  He also mentioned that the renovation plan for Blue Ridge Community College is moving along.
 
· Mental Health:  There was a meeting held earlier today with many of the providers to the LME, including the health and social services departments and the local hospital.  Mental health reform is going well at this time and Transylvania County is working through the problems associated with the transition.  The transition from Trend to Mt. Laurel is moving well, and services should be transitioned to the public sector by the end of June.
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
 
Chairman Miller recognized Shelley Marcy, who was in the audience, and stated that the county is continuing to work on the issue of an animal shelter.
 
David Watkins thanked the commissioners for their consistent support of the new library.
 
Richard Ream, who spoke earlier in the meeting, reiterated his support for the county’s attempt to bring new jobs to the community especially during difficult times, and thanked the commissioners for moving forward with economic development.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
 
None
 
CLOSED SESSION
Commissioner Duvall moved to enter closed session per NCGS 143-318-11(a)(5) (to establish or to instruct the public body’s staff or negotiating agents concerning the position to be taken by or on behalf of the public body in negotiating the price and other material terms of a contract or proposed contract for the acquisition of real property by purchase, option, exchange or lease), and to allow the county manager, county attorney, Terry Pierce, Chuck Byrd and county clerk to be present for the discussion, and following that a closed session per NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6) (performance evaluations of the clerk to board and the county manager) and to allow the manager and clerk to board to be present for that portion, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
The group entered closed session at 8:05 p.m. to discuss the possible purchase or lease of property belonging to the Broadbents to be used as a site for the county’s animal shelter.  Commissioners received an update from the county manager, Terry Pierce and Chuck Byrd.
 
After discussion, Commissioner Davenport moved to reject the offer from the Broadbents, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.
 
The chairman thanked Mr. Pierce and Mr. Byrd and dismissed them from the proceedings. 
 
Following the earlier discussion, the commissioners continued closed session to discuss the performance evaluations of the clerk to the board and the county manager.  Commissioners conducted the evaluation of the clerk first.  No action was taken and the clerk was dismissed.
 
Commissioners then reviewed the job performance of the manager.  No action was taken. 
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
 
OPEN SESSION
 
The group entered open session.  No member of the public or media returned to the meeting.  No additional business was conducted.
 
There being no further business, Commissioner Davenport moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Cilley and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 10:30 p.m.
 
 
 
                                                                                    ______________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
 
ATTEST:
 
 
_________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to Board
 
